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This report is not a complete accounting of Youth Bureau history.  In the absence of Youth Bureau meeting minutes, it has been necessary to rely on the less complete information that can be gleaned from City Council minutes and those newspaper articles that could be readily located.  With a few exceptions, also absent from this report is coverage of the many Youth Bureau programs and services.  None-the-less, the following information provides a general overview, especially for the early years, of the Youth Bureau’s operational structure and physical facilities.

Creation of the Youth Bureau
The Batavia Youth Bureau was established by a resolution of the Batavia City Council on July 14, 1958.  The members of the Council were the following individuals:




Ronald Martin—councilman-at-large and president




Lewis T. DelPlato—councilman-at-large




C. C. Bradley—councilman-at-large




Benny Potrzebowski—ward 6 councilman



Joseph SanFratello—ward 5 councilman




William H. Williams—ward 4 councilman




Marlow F. Brown—ward 3 councilman




James D. Donohue—ward 2 councilman




Wilson W. Mark—ward 1 councilman

City Manager at the time was C. Richard Foote.

The Resolution, introduced by Councilman Mark and seconded by Councilman Williams, read in part as follows:

WHEREAS, a committee of the Common Council has studied the problem of youth needs in the community and has recommended the establishment of a Youth Bureau along the lines promoted by the New York State Youth Commission, now, therefore

BE IT RESOLVED that a Youth Bureau as an official agency of the City of Batavia which shall be headed by a Youth Commission is hereby established for the following purposes and having the following…duties:
Purpose and Duties 

(a) Making studies and surveys of youth services and needs.

(b) Promote better understanding of youth needs and services.

(c) Promote the expansion of youth services where needed and which are not now available.

(d) Carry out services and programs necessary to best serve the youth of the community.

(e) Coordinate efforts of all agencies and personnel handling youth services.

The resolution went on to specify a membership of the Commission as follows:



Schools—3 representatives



Common Council—2 representatives



County Judge



Chief of Police



County Probation Officer



A Protestant Clergyman



A Catholic Clergyman



A Jewish Clergyman



Recreational Official



Press Representative



Radio Representative



Business Representative



Industry Representative

The County Judge, Chief of Police, and County Probation Officer were to be ex-officio members.  Except for the County Judge, all were to be residents of the City.  The Common Council was to appoint the members.  Meetings of the Commission were to occur at least bi-monthly.

First Youth Bureau Members

The Daily News of August 12, 1958 reported that the following persons had been appointed to the Youth Bureau Commission:



County Judge Philip J. Weiss



Chief County Probation Officer Nicholas G. Figlow



Police Chief Stanley N. Smith



Ambrose R. Clarke, dean of boys at Batavia High School



Miss Eleanor Haitz, dean of girls at Batavia High School



The Rev. David P. Herlily, principal of Notre Dame High School


Michael Goldberg, retired physical department head at the State School



E. R. Gamble, president of WBTA



Daniel V. Winegar of The Daily News

Miss Marie Espersen

The Rev. Ronald S. Fitts, curate of St. James Church
Fifth Ward Councilman Joseph J. SanFratello

First Ward Councilman Wilson W. Mark

Daniel A. VanDetta, Batavia High School coach

Thomas A. Fenton

Mrs. M. Paul Bostwick, president of the Batavia PTA Council

In the next few months, additional slots were created on the Commission for a representative of labor, for a representative of the elementary schools, for a representative of a volunteer community organization dealing with youth problems, and for a representative of the Advisory Council on Parks and Recreation.  Individuals chosen for each of these slots were, respectively, Joseph Zientara, A. Joseph Murphy, Angelo Fiorino, and Joseph LaRussa.
Youth Officer

At the same time as the Youth Bureau was brought into being (July 14, 1958), Common Council also passed a set of resolutions establishing a Youth Officer.  The first of these resolutions, moved by Councilman SanFratello and seconded by Councilman Bradley read as follows:
WHEREAS a committee of the Common Council has investigated the desirability of employing a Youth Officer in the Police Department upon recommendation of the Genesee County Youth Protection Committee, and
WHEREAS said committee has reported favorably that the appointment of such officer would be of benefit to the community by promoting the welfare of youthful citizens and preventing delinquency among the youth, now, therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED that the position of Youth Officer is hereby established in the Police Department of the City with the appointment to the position to be made by the Chief of Police, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that said Youth Officer shall be relieved of the duties of a regular Police Officer and shall be employed full time in the performance of the duties of a Youth Officer.

A second resolution authorized application to the New York State Youth Commission for financial aid for both the Youth Bureau and for the Youth Officer, commencing July 1, 1958.  A third resolution directed the City Manager to prepare a budget for these services.  A final resolution authorized the Youth Officer’s attendance at a school sponsored by the New York State Youth Commission at St. Lawrence University, July 27 through August 1, 1958.

An article in The Daily News of July 15, 1958 reported that Patrolman C. Lewis Snell was named to the position of Youth Officer.  His office was in the basement of the old City Hall.
First Budget

As directed, the City Manager soon presented a Youth Bureau Budget to City Council at its August 11, 1958 meeting.  The Budget, for July 1st to December 31st, totaled $3,040.  It was broken down as follows:



Salary—Youth Officer


$2,165.00



Car Allowance—Youth Officer

       75.00



Office Expense (supplies, phone, 



printing, literature, etc)


     300.00



Travel (Youth Bureau School)

     100.00



Travel (Bureau Members)


     200.00



Office Equipment



     200.00



Total





$3,040.00

(As an aside, note that the total was added incorrectly when the budget was first presented, reading $3,740.00; and a resolution at a later meeting was necessary to correct the error!)
To fund the above budget, Common Council voted to transfer $1,082.50 from the Police Salary Account, transfer $438.50 from the General Contingent Fund, and accept $1,520.00 from the State Youth Commission.

First Administrator

Early in the following year, Common Council made the first administrative appointment to the Youth Bureau.  On March 9, 1959, Mrs. Robert Spencer of 227 East Avenue was named as Youth Bureau Executive Secretary.  This appears to have been a position roughly equivalent to today’s Executive Director.
Early Accomplishments

By the second annual banquet of the Youth Bureau Commission, June 6th, 1960, members were able to look back on several “major accomplishments.” According to the banquet program, they included:

1. Launching, in cooperation with the New York State Employment Service, of the Junior Dependables project to secure jobs for teenagers.

2. Establishment, with the help of State and County resources, of a Temporary Emergency Foster Home for young people in need of such care.

3. A pilot project in Family Counseling, which was in process at the time of the banquet under the guidance of a qualified counselor.

4. A Community Conference on Youth for purposes of communication, coordination, and cooperation among those serving youth.

5. The continued and on-going services of a full-time Youth Officer.

The above-mentioned family counseling service, approved by Common Council resolution on April 11, 1960, retained the services of Robert Walsh who was paid at a rate of $3.00/hour for a total amount of time not to exceed 100 hours.
Reorganization

Also in 1960, at the recommendation of the Youth Bureau Commission, changes were made in its organization.  On January 25, 1960, a resolution moved by Councilman SanFratello and seconded by Councilman Bradley read, in part, as follows:

WHEREAS the Council has reviewed the recommendations and is in agreement that requested changes are desirable, now, therefore
BE IT RESOLVED that the Youth Bureau Commission which was formerly organized pursuant to a resolution of this Council, adopted on July 14, 1958, shall hereafter be known as the Youth Bureau and the resolution of July 14, 1958 is hereby amended in its entirety to set forth the purposes…of the organization of the Youth Bureau as follows:

Purpose and Duties
It shall be the purpose and duty of the Youth Bureau to provide a continuing and coordinated action on Youth problems and services in the City of Batavia by:
(1) Cooperating with all existing agencies in youth services.

(2) Coordinating the efforts of all organizations having any mission in the field of youth work.

(3) Making studies and appraisals of youth services, needs and problems.

(4) Encouraging new, and expanding existing youth services where needed.

(5) Disseminating better understanding of youth needs and services.

The resolution went on to specify a membership of 20 persons identified as follows:


Chief of Police



County Chief Probation Officer



County Judge



Two members of the Common Council



Catholic, Jewish, and Protestant Clergy



Members of the radio and press



Individuals representing…




Education




Business




Industry




Labor




Recreation




Voluntary Social Agencies




Other Professions

The resolution also indicated that, upon recommendation of the Youth Bureau, the Council should appoint a person to be designated as the Youth Bureau Executive Director who would serve on a part-time basis under such terms and at such salary as the Council might from time to time provide.  An amendment was offered by Councilman Mark and seconded by Councilman DelPlato to change the term “Executive Director” to “Executive Secretary.”  After passage of this amendment, the original motion was adopted as amended.
Changes in Membership

In 1971, yet further changes were made to the Youth Bureau structure and operation.  In a resolution moved by Councilman Potrzebowski and seconded by Councilman James Klippel, membership numbers and attendance policies were modified.  The key changes were as follows:

1. The Youth Bureau membership was increased to 30.  Membership was to include these individuals:

Chief of Police

County  Probation Director

County Judge

City Judge

Two members of City Council

Twenty-one adults, residents of the City, who had indicted an interest in the problems of Youth and a willingness to faithfully serve on the Youth Bureau.

Three youths, chosen by their school faculty, from Batavia Senior High School, Notre Dame High School, and the Junior High School
2. To be considered a member of the Youth Bureau, reasonable attendance was required.  That was defined as 70% attendance at the 10 monthly meetings per year.

Administrative Restructuring
It appears that a Youth Service Center, known as “HOME” was in operation by the early 1970s.  At the January 22, 1973 City Council meeting, a resolution was passed combining two part-time positions into what appears to have been, in effect, a single full-time position.  The part-time jobs so combined were: 1) the Executive Director of the Youth Bureau and 2) the Program Coordinator of the Youth Service Center.  John Michalak was appointed to this new position.
Another Membership Change

November 13, 1978, City Council again changed the structure of the Youth Bureau, this time reducing the size of the Board from 30 to 12.  The resolution stated that the lower number was to be achieved through attrition.

Youth Program Counselor

On January 14, 1980, City Council created the position of Youth Program Counselor.



*



*



*

The balance of this report deals with the physical facilities occupied by the Youth Bureau over the years.

The Earliest Facilities

In a The Daily News article of May 2, 1977, Youth Bureau officials were quoted as saying that the Youth Bureau had moved five times in five years.  Marian Harrington of the Youth Bureau stated, “…Nobody knew about us.  No one could find us.”  Prior to moving to Bank Street, the most recent location was in the back of the old Fire Headquarters facility opposite the old City Hall.
Bank Street Facility

The same news article reported the April 30, 1977 dedication ceremonies for the Bank Street facility.  It was located on the second floor of the new community center it shared with a Senior Citizens Center on the first floor.  Monies for the facility came from Federal Community Development funds.

Persons attending the April 30th dedication included: 


Benny Potrzebowski—City Council President



John Michalak—Youth Bureau Director



Marian Harrington of the Youth Bureau



James M. Klippel, 2nd ward Councilman and Dedication Chairman



Dominic B. Mancuso, Chairman of the City’s Advisory Council for                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       

   Community Development

Student-led tours followed the dedication ceremonies which were attended by about 60 persons.
MacArthur Park Facility
In 1996, the Youth Bureau moved to its current location, an unused pool house for the former Greta Patterson pool.  Dedication ceremonies were held on June 27th of that year.  According to a June 28, 1996  article in The Daily News, the project was designed to cost at least $275,000, but actually cost taxpayers $70,000 or less, thanks to donated materials and free labor provided by an inmate work crew from the Orleans Correctional Facility in Albion.  In converting the pool house, shower and locker rooms were replaced by game, office and meeting rooms.

Attending the dedication ceremonies were:



Christine Fix—City Councilman-at-large



George Spinnegan—City Council President



Patrick Burk—President of the Youth Board



Patricia Dieck—Youth Bureau Director



Toni Funke—Youth Program Coordinator

According to The Daily News, about 50 people were on hand for the opening ceremonies that included proclamations to those who helped on the project.  The ceremonies were followed by a tour of the center and a youth dance.  There were also basketball shooting contests and volleyball games.

On August 11, 1997, the City Council changed the name of the Youth Center to “City of Batavia Greta Patterson Youth Center.”

